

# THE VOTER INTENTION-BEHAVIOUR GAP, PUBLIC PERCEPTION AND THE CONSEQUENCES FOR LIBYA'S ELECTION

### MIRIAM TRESH

22 DECEMBER 2021



Abstract: Following the UN-mediated Libyan Political Dialogue Forum, Libya's first national elections since 2014 were announced. In advocating for early elections as a post-conflict solution to instability, policymakers have failed to consider the reality of electoral participation for citizens. In actuality, voting is a high-cost low-benefit. This paper evaluates the shortcomings and potential consequences of elections premised on voter intention data and policymaking that neglects the role of citizens as active participants in democratisation. Libya's socio-political and economic conditions are discussed as risk factors for voter apathy and political disengagement, which negatively impact voter turnout as citizens have little incentive to participate. The paper highlights the need for electoral preparations that go beyond voter intention and better understand the decision-making processes to mobilise Libya's electorate. Given the fast-approaching election day, a case is made for postponing elections for Libya's political planners to prioritise promoting voter turnout.

### Introduction

A roadmap to Libya's national elections was agreed following the Libyan Political Dialogue Forum (LPDF) in the hopes of ending a long period of instability. Since the announcement, preparations have centred on determining the constitutional framework, but stained by political jostling and accusations of corruption. As political commentators continue to voice concerns at the little legal progress achieved, a major challenge is missing from the conversation: how to get Libya's voters to turn out on election day.

Of the 4.4 million eligible voters, some 2.8 million citizens have registered, and opinion polls would suggest people are seemingly optimistic about the prospects of elections bringing stability to Libya. Efforts to forecast the election report at least 58% of people nationally are likely to vote.<sup>2</sup> On the surface these responses align with the position held by policymakers: early elections provide post-conflict stability and public buy-in to the process is strong.<sup>3</sup> In reality, voting is a high-cost low-benefit activity for citizens.

Generally, there are no consequences for not voting and people seldom believe their single vote makes difference. Even small costs act as deterrents and impact overall turnout. Yet, Libya's electoral preparations, without consideration of these propositions, presume people's *intention* to vote will translate to a representative and legitimate election. If political planners are to make a success of upcoming elections, they must recognise the pitfalls of intention-based election forecasts and better understand voters' decision-making processes.

### 1. Intention-Behaviour Gap in Voting

In many circumstances, reporting an intention is a strong predictor of performing the behaviour. Theoretically, the close relationship between intention and behaviour is determined by an individual's attitude, subjective norms, and perceived self-efficacy. However, evidence shows intention can fail to

## Political planners are to make a success of upcoming elections, they must recognise the pitfalls of intention-based election forecasts and better understand voters' decision-making processes

predict behaviour, including voting. Analyses of pre-election intention surveys show a proportion of those who say they will vote do not, and surprisingly, a similar proportion who say they will not vote, in fact do .4

Intention-based questions require individuals to self-report their intention to participate in the voting procedure. At the core of electoral forecasting is voters' explicitly declared intentions about their future behaviour. Although pollsters have long relied on such polls as a major component of electoral forecast calculations, the method is notoriously problematic and linked to several high-profile forecast failures, including the 2016 US Election and UK Brexit Referendum.<sup>5</sup>

One contributing factor to forecast failures is the likeliness of respondents over-reporting their willingness to vote, due to a strong incentive to offer a socially desirable response. This is particularly likely when self-reporting intentions over the phone or in person. Mode-of-interview effects may explain why phone interviews report 74% of Libyan respondents intend to participate in the election, while anonymous online surveys report a more modest 58%. Despite seemingly positive pre-election intention reports, social desirability and the psychological cost of ultimately voting are evident in Libya's voter registration figures.

Voter registration can capture people's best intention to engage in a democratic act. With post-Gadaffi elections repeatedly upheld as the catalyst of democratic transition, voting is perceived as a highly prosocial but high-cost action. In comparison, registering to vote is a socially desirable low-cost act if behavioural obstacles are removed. This intention-behaviour gap was seen in Libya's 2014 Parliamentary Election where around half of the 3.8 million eligible voters registered and only 630,000 (18%) cast their vote.<sup>7</sup>

Global data reveals there are in fact individual costs to registering that correlate with registration laws. Countries in which the responsibility is on individuals (i.e., voluntary registration), show consistent patterns with respects to who does and does not register. Similarly, countries with compulsory registration show a higher election turnout associated with citizens understanding voting as their civic duty.

To improve enrolment when it launched the voter registration update, Libya's High National Elections Commission (HNEC) attempted to remove behavioural barriers, by introducing online and SMS registration.<sup>10</sup> While such methods aim to remove the inertia associated with in-person registration, of Libya's 2.8 million registered voters, less than 500, 000 are newly registered this year.<sup>11</sup>

In an election year these figures point to hidden costs uncaptured by intention-based data and paint a sombre picture of political disengagement. Libyans sense little incentive to participate and a loss of agency in their country's transitional processes. With the election date looming, political planners must focus efforts on encouraging registered voters to cast their ballot. Doing so requires a greater understanding of the barriers to voting.

### 2. Election risk factors

Libya's socio-political and economic climate presents numerous obstacles for voters. People are less likely to vote when public perception of political corruption increases. If they do vote, decreasing political trust is associated with preference for protest parties as a function of discontent.<sup>12</sup> Despite initial satisfaction with the UN process, perception of government corruption is persistently high and cited as a major contributor to unwillingness to vote.<sup>13</sup> Whether suitable protest candidates emerge is unknown.

Among the candidates are several high-profile controversial figures. These include Seif al-Islam Gaddafi, son of the late dictator, head of the Libyan National Army General Khalifa Hafter, current interim prime minister Abdulhamid Dabaiba, and speaker of the House of Representatives Aguila Saleh. Each benefit from a pool of core supporters amidst accusations of corruption, political wrongdoing and war crimes. However, public opinion suggests no one candidate can unify the electorate.<sup>14</sup>

Even under mandatory voting conditions, negative campaigning that increases the salience of corruption accusations can reduce voter turnout.¹⁵ This is particularly likely in emerging democracies with a lack of confidence in government institutions. Negative campaigning involves increased information sharing of corruption allegations against a candidate. Counterintuitively, increased negative information sharing does little more than demobilise the electorate as citizens perceive reduced accountability for corrupt candidates.¹⁶

People are less likely to vote when public perception of political corruption increases

Libya's elections are unfolding amidst a divisive political atmosphere and torrent of negative campaigning. For instance, legal action has been taken to prevent some candidates from running on the grounds their candidacy breaches electoral law. Elections depend on transparency and accountability, but negative rhetoric increases the risk of low voter turnout, and further erodes democratic governance and citizens' political efficacy. Parachuting elections into a post-conflict environment is a risky strategy that does not consider public perception as fundamental to democratisation.

Despite corruption allegations, Libya's controversial political figures do boast strong support-bases from which they secured their candidacy. Variations in responses to presidential race scenarios is telling of how people perceive different forms of corruption. For instance, in one race scenarios, 73% of respondents report they would vote for Dabaiba and 14% would vote for Hafter. In a race scenario involving Hafter and Fathi Bashagha, 20% would vote for the former, but 41% reported unwillingness to vote. While these reports reflect a national aggregate, a regional breakdown shows some homogeneity in preferences, with Dabaiba the leading candidate in the west, south and east.<sup>18</sup>

Individuals vote or abstain based on the nature of corruption allegations. Citizens are more likely to elect a candidate involved in welfare-increasing corruption from which they benefit but punish welfare-decreasing corruption.<sup>19</sup> Dabaiba has strategically implemented welfare policies and garnered support amongst Libya's youth, despite allegations of political bribery and financial corruption.<sup>20</sup> In the east, the close race between Dabaiba and Hafter suggests those citizens who benefit from Hafter's security infrastructure may vote for him, irrespective of accusations of war crimes.

Economic downturn also negatively affects electoral participation. Voter apathy increases when individuals politically withdraw to meet their basic needs, particularly in countries with weak welfare protection.<sup>21</sup> Libya's economy contracted by 31% in 2020, fuelled by oil blockades, conflict and the Covid-19 pandemic. While 2022 GDP forecasts are positive, they are contingent on successful elections.<sup>22</sup> In addition, citizens report being unable to afford basic necessities.<sup>23</sup> This creates a catch-22 — citizens need to feel economically secure to politically participate, but prospects of economic stability are conditional on successful elections.

For Libyans, voting is a collective action problem. As a group, it is in the interests of voters to boycott elections involving corrupt candidates. As individuals, no one voter may have the incentive to punish a candidate from whom they benefit in times of instability. However, these individuals who see a cost in *not* voting are a fragmented minority. The remainder are politically disengaged unregistered, unwilling or undecided voters. As stakeholders continue to embolden Libya's political elite, they side-line public perception.

Discounting public perception and the electorate as agents of democracy dissuades citizens from voting, presenting a genuine risk to the legitimacy of elections. Pockets of popular support for candidates are not enough to secure elections. Yet, political planners forge ahead partially premised on intention-based public opinion. Policymakers must avoid a confirmation bias that rationalises elections on the grounds of willingness to vote data, without recognising unwilling or undecided voters, particularly in the wake of growing uncertainty surrounding Libya's election.

### 3. Non-/Undecided Voters, Uncertainty and Election Postponement

Election reporting bias is present in headlines like 'nearly 60% plan to vote'. Reframed as 'more than 40% intend not to vote' brings *non-voters* to the forefront of electoral planning, which is paramount to improving turnout. For instance, when pollsters failed to project 43% would not vote in the 2016 US election, observers pushed for holistic data-driven approaches to forecasting and turnout. As a result, 2020 saw record voting numbers.

Libya has drastically declining turnout rates, down from 62% in the 2012 election, to 18% in 2014. Evidence suggests there are consistent factors associated with non-voters, including gender, age, education, political interest and perception of civic duty, which should be considered in electoral preparations. Instead of spinning intention-based data to drive through early election, Libya's policymakers should have identified non-voters and used the data to understand, engage with and represent these voters.

In addition, little is known about Libya's fraction of undecided voters. Psychologists know the value of distinguishing likely and undecided voters as an analytical tool and for targeted campaigns. However, early intention polls excluded the possibility of identifying undecided voters by forcing responses to fall within 'likely' or 'unlikely' categories.<sup>27</sup> A more recent poll of candidate preference (i.e., "If the election were tomorrow, who would you vote for?") reported 26% were undecided nationally. Similar figures were reported regionally.<sup>28</sup>

In any election, voters face uncertainty. With the imminent elections likely to be postponed, Libyan's face greater political uncertainty. Fluctuations in public opinion are associated with lower voter turnout as a measure of political engagement.<sup>29</sup> This was witnessed in 2014 where hostile and uncertain conditions resulted in a contested outcome due to low turnout. Without an official announcement on any technical delay, there is a risk of greater fluctuations in public opinion, which will lower the perceived social utility gained from voting and negatively impact turnout.

Nonetheless, there is an argument for postponing elections during emergency situations. For instance, Nigeria's 2019 presidential election was postponed for one week following logistical and operational concerns. Bosnia's post-war 1996 election was postponed for three months due to technical delays.

For post-conflict stabilisation, the timing of elections is critical.<sup>30</sup> Postponing Libya's election may better secure legal frameworks and political institutions, but also offers the opportunity to reduce uncertainty and mobilise voters. To do so, policymakers must reaffirm the electorate as drivers of democratisation and international players as mediators.

### 4. Beyond Intention: The Case for Postponing Elections

Democracy is fundamentally linked to development: the basic tenet of development Is people's participation in decision making processes affecting their lives. In reality, Libya's elections may be a case of improving development discourse, without grounded analysis of the obstacles to implementation. This article has argued voter intention is a weak link in Libya's election planning. Preparations should have encompassed strategies to mobilise voters that included 1) a better understanding of voters and barriers to voting, and 2) more accurate forecasting beyond voter intention.

The initial timeframe was premised on early elections providing post-conflict stability by fast-tracking a new system of democratic governance. This is at odds with democratisation as a long-term process of social and political development. Given Libya's limited voting history, previous poor turnout, and costly socio-political and economic conditions, there is a risk the legitimacy of elections will be contested due to low voter turnout. This could replicate the outcome of the 2014 election and reignite conflict.<sup>31</sup>

Political scientists argue elections should be postponed on the grounds of electoral integrity, including equality of participation. In established democracies, postponing elections risks institutional uncertainty and democratic breakdown. In Libya, political institutions are already fragile, and postponement may serve as an opportunity to steady the process by reinstating electoral mechanisms and mobilising voters. As mediator, the UN should assist with short-term conditions to facilitate elections and high voter turnout.<sup>32</sup>

Doing so requires removing immediate voting barriers. In particular, access to polling stations must be secured. Polling stations must not be used as tools for groups to express their dissatisfaction. While many have collected their voter card, the HNEC must determine the impact of polling station closures and address incidents of stolen voter cards.<sup>33</sup> In addition, concerted efforts are needed

Given Libya's limited voting history, previous poor turnout, and costly socio-political and economic conditions, there is a risk the legitimacy of elections will be contested due to low voter turnout to reduce negative campaigning and prevent election-related violence. While political campaigning is particularly negative in conflict-prone countries, monitoring and recording is thought to discourage inflammatory rhetoric and hate speech.<sup>34</sup>

Libyans have little incentive to participate in upcoming elections. Socio-political, economic, and behavioural inertia, in conjunction with an electoral process that side-lines public perception and agency, results in voter disengagement. Securing elections requires policymakers to rectify the dissonance between their advocating for elections as a solution to instability, and citizens' perceptions of voting as a high-cost, low-benefit act. This may be achieved by postponing elections, so preparations not only determine legal frameworks, but also acknowledge the role of citizens in the country's transitional processes. At this stage, Libya's political planners must ensure as many registered voters turn out on election day. Beyond these elections, policymakers cannot presuppose public buy-in to political stabilisation strategies, or else they risk further marginalising an already disenfranchised population.

### **Endnotes**

- 1- Megerisi, T., 2021. *Libya's Fatally Flawed Elections Are a Catch-22*. [online] DAWN. Available at: <a href="https://dawnmena.org/libyas-fatally-flawed-elections-are-a-catch-22/">https://dawnmena.org/libyas-fatally-flawed-elections-are-a-catch-22/</a>.
- 2- USAID, 2021. *Libya Community Pulse: Web Survey Results*. April-May 2021. [online] USAID. Available at: <a href="https://m.box.com/shared\_item/https%3A%2F%2Fapp.box.com%2Fs%2Fjw7lp2540qj4wzk1tdcuotunbqpzurdo">https://m.box.com/shared\_item/https%3A%2F%2Fapp.box.com%2Fs%2Fjw7lp2540qj4wzk1tdcuotunbqpzurdo</a>.
- 3- Trauthig, I.K. (2021). SSR and Elections: What Role for the Security Sector in 2021? In: E. Badi, A. Galet and R. Maggi, eds., *The Road to Stability: Rethinking Security Sector Reform in Post-Conflict Libya*. [online] Switzerland: DCAF Geneva Centre for Security Sector Governance. Available at: <a href="https://www.dcaf.ch/sites/default/files/publications/documents/The Road to Stability2021.pdf">https://www.dcaf.ch/sites/default/files/publications/documents/The Road to Stability2021.pdf</a>.
- 4- Rogers, Todd, and Masa Aida. 2011. "Why Bother Asking? The Limited Value of Self-Reported Vote Intention." SSRN Electronic Journal. <a href="https://doi.org/10.2139/ssrn.1971846">https://doi.org/10.2139/ssrn.1971846</a>.
- 5- "EU Referendum Poll of Polls Financial Times." 2016. Ft.com. 2016. https://ig.ft.com/sites/brexit-polling/.
- 6- Diwan Research, 2021. *Public Opinion Poll of the performance of National Unity Government and Elections in Libya*. [online] Diwan, pp.3-22. Available at: <a href="https://drive.google.com/file/d/1WXRu31uheocn-gjzsyzuNdYY2LiovP-j/view">https://drive.google.com/file/d/1WXRu31uheocn-gjzsyzuNdYY2LiovP-j/view</a>.
- 7- "2014 Libyan Parliamentary Election." 2021. Wikipedia. September 24, 2021. <a href="https://en.wikipedia.org/wiki/2014\_Libyan parliamentary election#Turnout">https://en.wikipedia.org/wiki/2014\_Libyan parliamentary election#Turnout</a>.
- 8- "Voluntary versus Mandatory Registration —." n.d. Aceproject.org. Accessed November 29, 2021. <a href="https://aceproject.org/main/english/vr/vrao6e.htm">https://aceproject.org/main/english/vr/vrao6e.htm</a>.
- 9- Solijonov, Abdurashid. 2016. "Voter Turnout Trends around the World." IDEA. <a href="https://www.idea.int/sites/default/files/publications/voter-turnout-trends-around-the-world.pdf">https://www.idea.int/sites/default/files/publications/voter-turnout-trends-around-the-world.pdf</a>.
- 10- "UNSMIL Welcomes the Launch of Voter Registration Update by the High National Elections Commission Libya." 2021. ReliefWeb. July 5, 2021. https://reliefweb.int/report/libya/unsmil-welcomes-launch-voter-registration-update-high-national-elections-commission.
- 11- Babacar, B. A. 2021. "Over 2.8 Million Voters Are on Libya's Electoral Register." Panafrican News Agency. August 15, 2021. https://www.panapress.com/Over-28-million-voters-are-on-Li-a 630698104-lang2.html.
- 12- Caillier, James. 2010. "Citizen Trust, Political Corruption, and Voting Behavior: Connecting the Dots." Politics & Policy 38 (5): 1015–35. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1747-1346.2010.00267.x.
- 13- Swehli, N. (2021). Evaluating the United Nation' mediation efforts in Libya from the public perspective. [online] Tripoli, Libya: Diwan Research. Available at: <a href="https://drive.google.com/file/d/1hDv43gAQoHYsakgKAAEHbltgU6lfDFuy/view">https://drive.google.com/file/d/1hDv43gAQoHYsakgKAAEHbltgU6lfDFuy/view</a>.
- 14- USAID, 2021. *Libya Community Pulse: Web Survey Results*. April-May 2021. [online] USAID. Available at: <a href="https://m.box.com/shared\_item/https%3A%2F%2Fapp.box.com%2Fs%2Fjw7lp2540qj4wzk1tdcuotunbqpzurdo">https://m.box.com/shared\_item/https%3A%2F%2Fapp.box.com%2Fs%2Fjw7lp2540qj4wzk1tdcuotunbqpzurdo</a>.
- 15- Figueiredo, Miguel de, Fernando D. Hidalgo, and Yuri Kasahara. 2012. "When Do Voters Punish Corrupt Politicians? Experimental Evidence from Brazil." SSRN Electronic Journal. <a href="https://doi.org/10.2139/ssrn.2083842">https://doi.org/10.2139/ssrn.2083842</a>.
- 16- Lau, Richard R., Lee Sigelman, and Ivy Brown Rovner. 2006. "The Effects of Negative Political Campaigns: A Meta-Analytic Reassessment." The Journal of Politics 69 (4). https://doi.org/https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1468-2508.2007.00618.x.
- 17- Figueiredo, Miguel de, Fernando D. Hidalgo, and Yuri Kasahara. 2012. "When Do Voters Punish Corrupt Politicians? Experimental Evidence from Brazil." SSRN Electronic Journal. <a href="https://doi.org/10.2139/ssrn.2083842">https://doi.org/10.2139/ssrn.2083842</a>.
- 18- Diwan Research, 2021. *Public Opinion Poll of the performance of National Unity Government and Elections in Libya*. [online] Diwan, Available at: <a href="https://drive.google.com/file/d/11ypNQWM601tlIGLJ2MLsHjqDeqt7h9h5/view">https://drive.google.com/file/d/11ypNQWM601tlIGLJ2MLsHjqDeqt7h9h5/view</a>.
- 19- Fernández-Vázquez, Pablo, Pablo Barberá, and Gonzalo Rivero. 2015. "Rooting out Corruption or Rooting for Corruption? The Heterogeneous Electoral Consequences of Scandals." Political Science Research and Methods 4 (02): 379–97. https://doi.org/10.1017/psrm.2015.8.
- 20- Macaskill, Samer al-Atrush and Mark. n.d. "Scottish Companies Linked to £5bn Libya Fraud." *Www.thetimes.co.uk*, sec. scotland. Accessed December 17, 2021. <a href="https://www.thetimes.co.uk/article/scottish-companies-linked-to-5bn-libya-fraud-kqvljgndp">https://www.thetimes.co.uk/article/scottish-companies-linked-to-5bn-libya-fraud-kqvljgndp</a>.

- 21-Carreras, Miguel, and Néstor Castañeda-Angarita. 2019. "Economic Adversity and Electoral Participation of Vulnerable Socioeconomic Groups." Electoral Studies 57 (February): 110–20. <a href="https://doi.org/10.1016/j.electstud.2018.11.004">https://doi.org/10.1016/j.electstud.2018.11.004</a>.
- 22- "Overview." 2021. World Bank. October 6, 2021. <a href="https://www.worldbank.org/en/country/libya/overview#1">https://www.worldbank.org/en/country/libya/overview#1</a>.
- 23- "Libya Humanitarian Needs Overview 2022 (December 2021) Libya." n.d. ReliefWeb. Accessed December 8, 2021. https://reliefweb.int/report/libya/libya-humanitarian-needs-overview-2022-december-2021.
- 24- US Embassy Libya. 2021. "Https://Twitter.com/Usaembassylibya/Status/1407326960540389376." Twitter. June 22, 2021. https://twitter.com/USAEmbassyLibya/status/1407326960540389376?s=20.
- 25- Christie, Oliver. 2021. "Polling in America Is Still Broken. So Who Is Really Winning in Virginia?" New York Magazine, October 28, 2021. <a href="https://nymag.com/intelligencer/2021/10/polling-is-still-broken-so-whos-winning-in-virginia.">https://nymag.com/intelligencer/2021/10/polling-is-still-broken-so-whos-winning-in-virginia.</a> <a href="https://nymag.com/intelligencer/2021/10/polling-is-still-broken-so-whos-winning-in-virginia.">https://nymag.com/intelligencer/2021/10/polling-is-still-broken-so-whos-winning-in-virginia.</a>
- 26- Desilver, Drew. 2021. "Turnout Soared in 2020 as Nearly Two-Thirds of Eligible U.S. Voters Cast Ballots for President." Pew Research Center. January 28, 2021. <a href="https://www.pewresearch.org/fact-tank/2021/01/28/turnout-soared-in-2020-as-nearly-two-thirds-of-eligible-u-s-voters-cast-ballots-for-president/">https://www.pewresearch.org/fact-tank/2021/01/28/turnout-soared-in-2020-as-nearly-two-thirds-of-eligible-u-s-voters-cast-ballots-for-president/</a>.
- 27- USAID, 2021. *Libya Community Pulse: Web Survey Results*. April-May 2021. [online] USAID. Available at: <a href="https://m.box.com/shared\_item/https%3A%2F%2Fapp.box.com%2Fs%2Fjwylp2540qj4wzk1tdcuotunbqpzurdo">https://m.box.com/shared\_item/https%3A%2F%2Fapp.box.com%2Fs%2Fjwylp2540qj4wzk1tdcuotunbqpzurdo</a>.
- 28- Diwan Research, 2021. *National Opinion Poll of Registered Voters in Libya*. [online] Diwan, Available at: <a href="https://drive.google.com/file/d/11ypNQWM6O1tlIGLJ2MLsHjqDeqt7h9h5/view">https://drive.google.com/file/d/11ypNQWM6O1tlIGLJ2MLsHjqDeqt7h9h5/view</a>.
- 29- Nicole, Tse Tze Kwan, Martin Oliver, Ridhi Thukral, and Houqian Tong. "TO VOTE OR NOT TO VOTE: Does uncertainty in public opinion affect political engagement in US Presidential elections?."
- 30- James, T. S., and Sead, A. "When is it democratic to postpone an election? Elections during natural disasters, COVID-19, and emergency situations." *Election Law Journal: Rules, Politics, and Policy* 19, no. 3 (2020): 344-362.
- 31- Trauthig, I.K. (2021). SSR and Elections: What Role for the Security Sector in 2021? In: E. Badi, A. Galet and R. Maggi, eds., *The Road to Stability: Rethinking Security Sector Reform in Post-Conflict Libya*. [online] Switzerland: DCAF Geneva Centre for Security Sector Governance. Available at: <a href="https://www.dcaf.ch/sites/default/files/publications/documents/The Road to Stability2021.pdf">https://www.dcaf.ch/sites/default/files/publications/documents/The Road to Stability2021.pdf</a>.
- 32- Reilly, B. "Elections in post-conflict scenarios: Constraints and dangers." *International Peacekeeping* 9, no. 2 (2002): 118-139.
- 33- High National Elections Commission. 2021. "الرئيسية." المفوضية الوطنية العليا للإنتخابات. November 28, 2021. https://hnec.ly/.
- 34- Alihodžić, Sead, and Erik Asplund. 2018. "The Prevention and Mitigation of Election-Related Violence." International IDEA. <a href="https://www.idea.int/sites/default/files/publications/the-prevention-and-mitigation-of-election-related-violence.pdf">https://www.idea.int/sites/default/files/publications/the-prevention-and-mitigation-of-election-related-violence.pdf</a>.

### **ABOUT THE AUTHOR**

Dr Miriam Tresh, Assistant Professor Department of Psychological and Behavioural Science, LSE

### **ABOUT AL SHARQ STRATEGIC RESEARCH**

A think tank that looks to undertake impartial, rigorous research to promote the ideals of democratic participation, an informed citizenry, multi-stakeholder dialogue and social justice.

Address: Istanbul Vizyon Park A1 Plaza Floor:6

No:68 Postal Code: 34197 Bahçelievler/ Istanbul / Turkey Telephone: +902126031815

**Fax:** +902126031665

Email: info@sharqforum.org

## research.sharqforum.org







f SharqStrategic

